

COPPERTON TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

JUNE 18, 2025, 6:30 PM BINGHAM CANYON LIONS CLUB 8725 HILLCREST STREET, COPPERTON, UTAH 84006

COPPERTON TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES JUNE 18, 2025

Council Members Present:

Sean Clayton, Mayor Tessa Stitzer, Mayor Pro Tempore (Via Zoom) Kathleen Bailey, Council Member Linda McCalmon, Council Member Kevin Severson, Council Member

Council Members Excused: None

Staff Present:

Nathan Bracken, Legal Counsel Diana Baun, Town Clerk Dan Torres, Economic Development Manager Chief Nathan Bogenschutz, UFA Detective Harry Holt, UPD

Others Present:

1. REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

Mayor Clayton, presiding, called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM and noted a quorum was present.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

2. **COMMUNITY INPUT**

- a. Recognize Visiting Officials None
- b. Unified Fire Authority (UFA)

Chief Nathan Bogenschutz addressed the council and mayor, reporting that during the month of May there had been a total of eight calls. Five of these calls were emergent in nature, with three related to fire incidents and five related to medical situations.

d. Unified Police Department (UPD)

Detective Harry Holt from the Unified Police Department reported to the council that for May 2025 there had been 23 calls for service and 12 cases, compared to 35 calls for service and 10 cases during the same month in 2024. He noted that the trend had been downward over the last several months and described this as positive progress. Holt also mentioned a recent incident on the highway that involved significant police activity with many emergency lights, explaining that the situation had been resolved successfully with no concerns remaining. He concluded by mentioning that he would ensure any needed follow-up emails would be sent and then turned the time over to Chief Del Craig.

Chief Del Craig thanked Det. Holt and informed the council of a recent change in the executive Lieutenant position, announcing that Chris Benedict would be replacing Shane Manwaring. Chief Craig invited Lt. Benedict to introduce himself briefly but first offered congratulations to Harry Holt on his promotion to Sergeant. Chief Craig noted this would mean Det. Holt would likely be reassigned to a different location, though efforts would be made to retain him because of his valuable service.

Lieutenant Chris Benedict then addressed the council, sharing that he was now the new Lieutenant for Copperton. He explained that he previously served as watch commander, overseeing operations during the evenings, and had 17 years of law enforcement experience after starting in EMS in 1999. He stated that he had visited the Copperton community throughout his childhood and still did, expressing his desire to help maintain the community as he remembered it. He offered his contact information and encouraged anyone needing assistance to reach out to him directly.

3. CONSENT AGENDA

- a. Approve Council Meeting Minutes
 - i) May 21, 2025

Council Member Bailey moved to approve the May 21, 2025 Council Meeting Minutes as published. Council Member McCalmon seconded the motion; vote was 5-0, unanimous in favor.

- b. Fiscal Items Mayor Clayton
 - i) Approval of expenditures

Mayor Clayton asked for approval of \$3,158.50 in legal fees in May.

Council Member Bailey moved to approve the expenditures listed above as stated. Council Member Severson seconded the motion; vote was 5-0, unanimous in favor.

4. PRESENTATION ITEMS

Transportation Master Plan Update

Dan Torres reviewed his prepared presentation included in the supporting documents published prior to the meeting and addressed the council to provide an overview of a districtwide transportation master plan that had recently been presented to the MSD board. He explained that the goal of the plan was to develop sub-plans for each jurisdiction to create a unified and transparent approach for road maintenance and expansion. He emphasized that, historically, there had been less transparency and long-term strategy regarding road maintenance and capital improvements, and this plan aimed to change that by enabling datadriven decisions for prioritizing transportation needs. He described how the plan would align land use planning with transportation priorities so that areas zoned a certain way would receive an appropriate level of service from the road network. He outlined that projects would be prioritized using clear criteria such as growth, safety, connectivity, condition, and traffic demand, and that funding would be directed toward the highest priority projects. Mr. Torres noted that the grant funding this effort came largely from the Wasatch Front Regional Council (WFRC) with additional contributions from the state board. The project was out for RFP through the WFRC process, scheduled to close on June 26, with a contract expected by August. He explained that the major goals of the plan were to identify and address both capital and street maintenance projects, providing councils with a clear, data-backed method for deciding which projects to fund locally.

In response to a question from Council Member Kathleen Bailey about whether the plan would determine what needed improvement or simply gather information, Mr. Torres clarified that it would primarily identify what needed to be done. He noted that this clarity would help when applying for grants or requesting appropriations, offering an example of how timing such requests aligned with opportunities from Congressman Owens' office. He also pointed out that, traditionally, transportation funding comes from agency road funds, but having a master plan would allow jurisdictions to better leverage surplus, appropriations, or grant funds. He acknowledged that competition sometimes existed between maintenance and capital requests. and the plan was intended to reduce that tension by providing an objective basis for prioritization. He explained that each jurisdiction would still maintain its own list of projects within the larger MSD framework, allowing communities like Copperton to fund lower-ranked projects locally if needed. He provided an example of how projects ranked on a district-wide list might not be funded immediately, but having the data would justify using local funds to advance them. He also mentioned additional funding mechanisms, such as a transportation utility fee or street light utility fee, as possible ways to address local maintenance needs, though he indicated that impact fees might not be appropriate for Copperton given its limited new development.

Mayor Sean Clayton expressed strong support for the plan, highlighting that it would help the community and the MSD board prioritize projects based on clear criteria and provide transparency when residents asked when roads would be repaired. He noted that Copperton had already invested heavily in its roads, sidewalks, and stormwater system before joining the MSD, positioning the community well for long-term infrastructure health. Clayton added that

maintaining roads to a certain standard was crucial to avoid incurring liabilities for major repairs in the future. He closed by expressing enthusiasm for leveraging the plan to access additional funding sources, such as grants, and reiterated the importance of keeping the community's roads in good condition without relying on measures like excessive speed bumps.

7. COUNCIL BUSINESS

a. Discussion on Bingham Cemetery Board

Council Member Tessa Stitzer informed the council that no progress had been made since the previous meeting regarding the review of the cemetery ordinance and board term limits. She acknowledged that the item had been tabled last month and admitted she had not yet looked through the ordinance to identify necessary changes. She requested that the matter be tabled again until the next month, assuring the council that she would meet with the other cemetery board members to review the ordinance thoroughly and provide better information at that time.

Mayor Sean Clayton asked whether the council should consider holding a working session before the next meeting to address the issue in more detail. Stitzer responded that it would be entirely up to the council, explaining that the item was originally added to the agenda because Council Member Kathleen Bailey had raised questions about who was serving on the cemetery board and what the ordinance specified about terms. Council Member Stitzer said her main goal was to gather and share that information but deferred to Bailey about whether the topic should remain on the agenda.

Mayor Clayton directed Diana Baun to schedule a working session with the cemetery board for the next meeting on July 16. It was decided that this session would begin at 6:30 p.m., prior to the regular meeting, allowing everyone to discuss the ordinance and board structure openly before moving into the regular session where any necessary votes could take place. Ms. Baun confirmed she would include a Zoom link for the session to ensure accessibility, and Mayor Clayton asked that Jerry notify other cemetery board members about the session. Mayor Clayton noted that holding such work sessions had been helpful in the past and that bringing them back would benefit the council's discussions moving forward.

b. UPAHEAD - Emergency Text and Council Messaging Policy Updates

Tessa Stitzer informed the council that there were two items to address. First, she clarified that the name should be written as "UPAHEAD" going forward, explaining that the company name was "Up" and then "Ahead." She then shared that Mary Dean would be present at Copperton Town Days on August 23 with a booth representing the MSD. This booth would provide information for the community about the MSD as well as the UPAHEAD program, with the hope of encouraging more residents to sign up. She mentioned that she did not manage the Copperton Council's social media page and explained that it had not been updated because she did not have access. She recalled that Council Members Bailey and Olsen had managed it in the past but could not confirm for certain. She added that people continued to ask her to update it, but all relevant information remained available on the town's website, where residents could subscribe to alerts.

Mayor Sean Clayton asked Council Member Stitzer whether it might be a good idea for council members to take turns being present at the booth during Town Days to help promote the UPAHEAD initiative and interact with the community. She said that the council could join the MSD booth or set up their own, noting that she would be present both days regardless. She expressed that it would be a good idea for council members to be there to show support and maintain a visible connection between the council and the community, although she emphasized that the decision would be up to individual members.

Mayor Clayton suggested having a booth next to the MSD's and said he would send out assignments so that council members could take turns being present. Council Member Stitzer agreed this would be beneficial for building relationships with residents and answering questions informally. Mayor Clayton added that council members should text him their shirt sizes so they could have matching shirts, making it clear who they were to attendees.

8. STRATEGIC SESSION - None

9. COMMITTEE/BOARD UPDATES

a. Legal Updates - Nathan Bracken, Legal Counsel

Nathan Bracken informed the council that although he had previously reported they were hoping to present an updated fee schedule for approval at this meeting, it was not yet ready. He explained that in working with Lizel and MSD Engineering, some additional adjustments had been identified that needed to be made to the version recommended by the Planning Commission. He clarified that another public hearing would not be necessary and that they planned to present the original version reviewed by the Planning Commission along with the proposed edits for the council's consideration at a future meeting. He noted that this was the reason the fee schedule did not appear on the current agenda.

b. Bingham Cemetery Board – Council Member Tessa Stitzer

Council Member Tessa Stitzer stated that since a working session had been scheduled for the following month, it would provide an opportunity to address various questions and concerns that she and the other two cemetery board members had, particularly related to supplies, equipment, and other operational needs. She noted that there was nothing immediate that required reporting or action before the next meeting and expressed confidence that the upcoming working session would allow for a more in-depth discussion about the matters that needed attention.

c. Copperton Community Council - Council Member Tessa Stitzer

Tessa Stitzer reported that there were no new updates from the Community Council beyond what had been shared in the previous month. She reminded everyone that the annual Copperton parade would be canceled this year due to ongoing road construction, and clarified

that this cancellation had been previously announced. The parade is expected to return next year. She also provided details about Copperton Town Days: a movie in the park is scheduled for the evening of August 22, although the film has not yet been selected, and the main event will occur on August 23 from 11:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., featuring vendors, a car show, booths, and an opportunity drawing. She noted that anyone needing more information could contact her directly.

Mayor Sean Clayton inquired whether the Town Council planned to participate in the Fourth of July breakfast. Council Member Stitzer responded that there were no current plans to do so, as most of the volunteer efforts were focused on Town Days. She expressed interest in speaking with the other council members to see if they had any ideas and said she would follow up. Mayor Clayton confirmed that the Fourth of July breakfast would take place on the actual holiday this year and asked that Council Member Bailey update the Facebook page with information about the breakfast and Town Days.

d. Planning Commission – Council Member Kevin Severson

No updates at this time.

10. COPPERTON COUNCIL REPORTS

- a. Mayor Sean Clayton
 - i) Greater Salt Lake Municipal Services District (GSLMSD)
 - ii) Council of Governments (COG)

Mayor Clayton then transitioned to an update related to the Greater Salt Lake Municipal Services District (MSD). He referenced the presentation previously given by Dan Torres and explained a newly identified issue concerning historical asset costs. When assets were transferred from the county to individual cities and towns, some of them may not have been accompanied by complete historical cost data, leading to the possibility that financial statements were either underreported or overreported.

Daniel Hoffman from the MSD has taken on the task of identifying and estimating the historical costs of all assets owned across the district. Mayor Clayton explained that although the estimates may involve approximations, they are crucial for ensuring the balance sheets are accurate. Mr. Hoffman confirmed that this process would not affect cash flow but was necessary for reporting purposes. He specifically noted that the Bingham Cemetery had not previously appeared on the asset list, but after a request, Council Member Stitzer had provided the available documentation. Mr. Hoffman confirmed he received it and would reach out if additional information was needed.

Mayor Clayton emphasized that the asset review would impact the district's financial statements, especially the balance sheet, by potentially increasing the reported value of assets. He explained that capital improvements would also be reflected in asset values, and

any removals would be appropriately deducted. Hoffman noted that the process required input from many sources, as there was no single repository for the data. Mayor Clayton expressed appreciation for Mr. Hoffman's efforts and frustration that this oversight had not been identified earlier by auditors, crediting him with discovering the issue and taking proactive steps to address it.

- b. Council Member Linda McCalmon
 - i) Unified Police Department (UPD)
 - ii) Salt Lake Valley Law Enforcement Service area (SLVLESA)

Council Member Linda McCalmon reported that the budget had finally been completed and was scheduled for a final vote the following day. She stated that the total budget amounted to \$56.4 million, reflecting an increase of \$2.74 million compared to the previous year. She explained that despite this increase, there had been \$10.9 million in budget cuts achieved through savings such as reduced contracts and managing the hiring pace of new recruits, while continuing to monitor benefits for potential cost reductions. Council Member McCalmon noted that although these measures brought savings, they also carried risks in the event of unexpected expenses. She detailed how member assessments were calculated using a 70-20-10 shared formula: 70% based on cases, 20% on population, and 10% on property valuations. For Copperton, the overall budget rate was calculated at 13.25%, resulting in an increase of approximately \$40,000 for the town. However, McCalmon emphasized that this figure was not final, as there appeared to be a discrepancy in the allocation formula that was still under review. She indicated that more information and potentially revised figures would be provided once the issue had been researched further.

Mayor Sean Clayton then invited Chief Del Craig to explain the allocation issue in more detail. Chief Craig confirmed that the identified \$40,000 increase for Copperton included costs such as \$6,000 for surveillance cameras, which had not yet been discussed with the council. He explained that after a review with the CFO, it was clear there was likely a misallocation in how costs were being attributed to Copperton. He requested that the council move forward with passing the budget as it stood to meet deadlines, assuring them that any necessary adjustments would be addressed afterward. Chief Craig clarified that because funding was drawn from a single pool under the SLVLESA structure, reallocating Copperton's share would not affect the overall expense but would instead redistribute costs across other member budgets. He added that precinct operations costs, such as the surveillance cameras, were direct costs that could be adjusted locally in consultation with the council.

Mayor Clayton supported this approach, reiterating that any reallocation would help align Copperton's costs more fairly compared to other member communities. He expressed appreciation to Chief Craig for committing to resolve the issue and offered to be available, along with Council Member McCalmon, for any follow-up meetings needed to finalize the details. Clayton concluded by emphasizing that while the total budget amount would remain the same, Copperton's share would likely decrease slightly once the allocation was corrected.

c. Council Member Kathleen Bailey

- i) Unified Fire Authority (UFA)
- ii) Unified Fire Service Area (UFSA)

Council Member Kathleen Bailey reported that she had attended the UFA board meeting the previous evening. She noted that the budget had been passed and that a public hearing had also been held to discuss updates to certain fees. Council Member Bailey explained that these fees were directed to end users rather than being internal charges, similar to how the council passes along certain costs when necessary. She clarified that the adjustments were primarily market-based, reflecting increased costs that the UFA needed to cover. As an example, she mentioned fees related to flammable or cryogenic fluids, where the fee for an existing use had increased from \$230 to \$235. She confirmed that the public hearing concluded with approval of the proposed fee adjustments.

- d. Deputy Mayor Tessa Stitzer
 - i) Wasatch Front Waste and Recycle (WFWRD)

Tessa Stitzer informed the council that there had not been a Wasatch Front Waste and Recycling District (WFWRD) meeting since the last council session, but she noted that the next meeting would be held on Monday. Mayor Sean Clayton added that residents who had signed up for dumpsters should expect them to arrive on Friday.

Council Member Stitzer also shared that WFWRD would be on the agenda for the next month's council meeting and that Pam Roberts, the CEO, would attend along with another team member to discuss recent changes, answer questions, and review the services currently provided. She mentioned that Ms. Roberts would be retiring in September. Mayor Clayton suggested preparing a recognition for her retirement, asking Council Member Stitzer whether the board already planned anything. She replied that she had not heard of any board plans but believed a gesture of appreciation from Copperton would be meaningful, given Ms. Roberts' responsiveness, transparency, and commitment to addressing the community's concerns. Mayor Clayton agreed and proposed working with Nathan to draft a plan, ordinance, or resolution to present to Ms. Roberts at the meeting, and said they would coordinate those details offline.

- e. Council Member Kevin Severson
 - Salt Lake County Animal Services

No updates at this time.

11. OTHER ANNOUNCEMENTS

a. Public Comment

Laura Ingersoll addressed the council to share information about a new initiative being offered by her organization, which would host Community Days at their visitor experience site. She explained that this event would provide an opportunity for Copperton residents to visit the site with free tickets, with 300 tickets set aside specifically for the town — an amount that would cover a significant portion of the local population. Ingersoll noted that other nearby cities would

- The state of the

also receive the same number of tickets for their own designated days. She outlined that the event would include regular access to the mine overlook via the visitor experience shuttle and additional activities such as hands-on STEM learning stations and opportunities for the public to speak with operational staff and geologists. Ingersoll clarified that all logistics and planning would be handled by her team, and the town's primary responsibility would be to help spread the word once the date was selected. Residents would be able to claim up to five tickets each through an online system linked via a unique QR code provided to the town.

Mayor Sean Clayton confirmed he had seen the related email and reviewed the available date options with Ms. Ingersoll. She listed open weekdays in July and August and suggested that Copperton select a preferred date and a backup. After brief discussion, the council agreed on August 6 as the first choice and August 12 as the backup date. Ms. Ingersoll confirmed she would reserve those dates and would follow up with the QR code and promotional materials customized for Copperton. She noted that the materials could be shared through the town's website, Up Ahead, or even displayed during upcoming community events like the Fourth of July breakfast to help ensure residents were aware of the opportunity.

Gary Dunaway addressed the council to provide an update on the community's well situation. He explained that the well output had dropped significantly to 330 gallons per minute, which was well below the expected level. To compensate, the community had tied into the Jordan Basin system, which he noted was costly, and he urged everyone to conserve as much water as possible while efforts continued to restore the well's capacity. Mr. Dunaway described how the well had recently been scoured — a process that cleans the interior to allow more water to seep in — but after reinstalling the pump, production dropped again from 550 gallons per minute to around 300, suggesting that an impeller or other component might have failed. He added that the contractor would not be able to return until early July to pull the pump and investigate further.

Council Member Tessa Stitzer asked whether the additional costs incurred from tying into Jordan Basin would result in higher fees for residents, even though many were already diligent in conserving water. Mr. Dunaway assured her that the extra costs would not be passed along to residents and would be absorbed within existing budgets.

Mr. Dunaway then shifted to a personal matter, expressing serious concerns about ongoing problems with a neighboring property. He explained that his neighbors were blocking the shared driveway, making it difficult for him to get in and out, and that multiple individuals were living in trailers in the backyard in violation of code. He described the occupants as a source of frequent disturbances, including threats of violence, and said that he felt unsafe in his own home. He noted he had filed a report with MSD Code Enforcement but had not received any response.

Mayor Sean Clayton acknowledged the seriousness of Mr. Dunaway's concerns and assured him the council would follow up with MSD staff. He asked Dan from the MSD to check the status of the code enforcement case and coordinate directly with Dunaway. City Attorney Nathan Bracken explained that certain aspects — such as threats and illegal activity — fell under law enforcement jurisdiction, while other issues, like the number of vehicles and people

living in trailers, could be addressed through code enforcement. Mr. Bracken also explained that while the city could enforce its health and safety codes, it could not intervene in private easement disputes over shared driveways. He noted that such disputes were civil matters that would need to be resolved through private legal action, such as filing a claim in small claims court.

Lieutenant Chris Benedict confirmed that officers had previously visited the property and verified that people were living in trailers, and that the case had been referred to code enforcement. He added that he would continue to follow up to ensure the matter did not stall again. Chief Del Craig pointed out that while Copperton historically had few severe code issues, this situation warranted more direct involvement and agreed that the council should authorize MSD staff to prioritize enforcement.

Mayor Clayton reaffirmed that the council's priority was to help with the enforceable aspects — including code and criminal violations — while Mr. Dunaway could pursue any driveway access issues privately if necessary. He emphasized that no resident should feel unsafe in their own neighborhood and thanked Mr. Dunaway for bringing the issue forward, confirming that the council would keep pressure on code enforcement to address the situation.

b. Announcements

Chris Harding, the Salt Lake County Auditor, addressed the council to explain the role his office plays in county oversight and to share resources aimed at increasing transparency and accountability for residents. He noted that his office operates a fraud hotline and gave an example of a recent investigation where an employee at a county rec center had been caught refunding child care fees to herself. He emphasized that while not every referral results in direct action, the hotline serves as a valuable tool for reporting concerns related to county operations. He then focused on an issue more directly relevant to residents: upcoming property valuation notices. He explained that these notices would be sent out in the coming weeks and highlighted improvements his office had made to help residents better understand them. Each notice now includes a QR code linking to a digital version that provides additional information about the various taxing entities—such as school districts, cities, and special service districts—that levy property taxes. He noted that when an entity is proposing a tax increase, residents would be able to access explanations of why the increase is being proposed, such as for new buses, teacher raises, or additional staff. The link also includes the date, time, and location of the Truth in Taxation hearings so residents can be better informed and prepared to participate. He encouraged residents to sign up for electronic delivery of valuation notices through the blue-side QR code on the card he provided, explaining that the electronic notice often arrives sooner than the mailed version. Harding also described a new feature his office was developing to make the property valuation appeal process more transparent—a "pizza tracker"-style system that would allow residents to monitor the status of their appeal in real time. He explained that appeals historically disappeared into a bureaucratic process, leaving residents unsure of their status, and this new system would help people know which office was handling their appeal and when to expect updates.

Mayor Sean Clayton thanked Mr. Harding for the presentation and asked whether the auditor's office handled hardship waivers for property taxes. Mr. Harding clarified that property tax payments and hardship programs were managed by the county treasurer's office, but his office worked to ensure those processes were handled correctly and transparently. He encouraged anyone with questions to visit the auditor's or treasurer's website for more details and expressed appreciation to the council for their time and ongoing service to the community.

Council Member Stitzer made an announcement to share information in response to questions that had recently come from residents. She explained that an email had been sent by Tamaran Woodland addressing two topics. The first was regarding traffic calming measures and speed bumps on Apex. Stitzer noted that while there was interest in implementing traffic calming, the plan was to wait until the ongoing storm drain construction project was completed, since the project would temporarily alter traffic patterns. Once construction was finished and normal traffic resumed, a proper speed study would be conducted, as discussed at the last council meeting. The second item in the email related to a public comment from the previous month about snow removal on state roads. Council Member Stitzer relayed information from Steven Kuhlmeier with PW Operations, who clarified that their team does not handle snow removal on state roads, as that responsibility falls to Salt Lake County. She added that although PW Operations had historically contracted with the state to plow certain sections of state roads in Copperton, that contract had ended over three years ago. Steven recommended that any concerns about plowing on state roads be directed appropriately to the county.

Mayor Sean Clayton thanked Stitzer for the update and added that discussions regarding the park project were progressing. He mentioned that he planned to connect with Nathan and noted that work with the MSD was moving forward, emphasizing that the park remained a high priority for the community.

Council Member Bailey moved to recess the Town Council Meeting and move to a Closed Session. Council Member Severson seconded the motion; vote was 5-0, unanimous in favor.

12. CLOSED SESSIONS IF NEEDED AS ALLOWED PURSUANT TO UTAH CODE §52-4-205

- **a**. Discuss the character, professional competence, or physical or mental health of an individual (§ 52-4-205(1)(a))
- b. Discuss pending or reasonably imminent litigation (§ 52-4-205(1)(c))
- c. Discuss the purchase, exchange, or lease of real property (§ 52-4-205(1)(d))
- d. Discuss the deployment of security personnel, devices, or systems (§ 52-4-205(1)(f))

13. ADJOURN

Mayor Clayton moved to adjourn the City Council Meeting. Council Member McCalmon seconded the motion; vote was 5-0, unanimous in favor.

The June 18, 2025 Town Council Meeting adjourned at 8:09 P.M.

This is a true and correct copy of the June 18, 2025 Town Council Meeting Minutes, which were approved on July 16, 2025.

Attest:

Diana Baun, Town Clerk

Sean Clayton, Mayor

From: <u>Tamaran Woodland</u>

To: seanclayton; kevinseverson@coppertonutah.org; kathleenbailey@coppertonutah.org;

tessastitzer@coppertonutah.org

Cc:Diana Baun; Daniel Torres; Lizel AllenSubject:MSD Follow-up: Copperton RequestsDate:Tuesday, June 17, 2025 1:36:18 PM

Attachments: <u>image001.png</u>

Hello,

While I don't have any items for today's meeting, I did want to report back on two items from past meetings:

- 1. Traffic Calming/Speedbumps on Apex Road
 - It is important that traffic calming measures be installed in the correct location.
 - Construction of the Copperton Storm Drain is impacting traffic and has caused modification of standard driving routes.
 - We are going to wait until construction is complete and traffic patterns return to normal before completing a speed study.
- 2. Snow Removal by SLCo PWOps on State Roads:
 - According to Steven Kuhlmeier: "PW Operations currently does not plow any state roads. Historically PW Operations did contract with the State to plow sections of State roads in Copperton but that was terminated approximately 3 or more years ago."
 - Steven recommended reaching out to UDOT if there are issues with plowing on State roads.

Please let me know if there is anything else I can help with.

Thanks, Tamaran



TAMARAN WOODLAND, PE, CFM
Engineering Manager
385-522-4980
twoodland@msd.utah.gov

GREATER SALT LAKE
MUNICIPAL SERVICES
DISTRICT
860 Levoy Dr. Suite 300
Taylorsville, UT 84123

Providing municipal services to Brighton, Copperton, Emigration Canyon, Kearns, Magna, White City and unincorporated Salt Lake County.